WVPO/WVAC Combined Board Meeting

July 21, 2005

The Joint Board meeting was held at Gary Cole’s home.  Present were:  Don Meader, Kelly Jeffries, Tom Gill, Bill Clegg, Elmer Hynes, Mike Jacobsen, Barbara Clifford, Glenn Mori, Gary Cole, Dwight Allenson, and Jay Brennan.  Guests present:  Richard Sacco, Dave Swift, Carolyn Buskirk, Rick & Sue Medve and LD Jeffries.

Both Boards approved minutes of the June 16, 2005 meeting.

Treasurer’s Report:  29% of Property Owners and 34% of Aviation assessments have been collected  (Assessments are due July 31, 2005).  Donations for the gazebo are still coming in, $1200 has been spent and $600 is left for the project.  Past tax returns have been completed and Windsock doesn’t owe any taxes.

Gazebo:  This item will be on the agenda until completed.  Tom Kondrat and Dave Swift completed the initial framing and it is now located at the Common Area.  The roof still needs to be finished and shingled.  Volunteers will be needed in the next few days.  Dave Swift asked if electrical power would be available on site.  The Boards believed that there is power at the flagpole.

Website:  A bulletin board (Yahoo Groups) has been created for each association and past Board minutes have been posted on their respective sites.  To join, simply send an e-mail to TomGill36@yahoo.com and he will send you an invitation.  The next mailing will include another invitation to sign up for Yahoo Groups.

Presentation of Annual Meeting Items by Ed Ota & Richard Sacco:  It was decided at the 2005 Annual Meeting  that items presented by Ed Ota and Richard Sacco would be tabled and the Board would determine which items needed to be reviewed by the Corporation lawyer.  Furthermore, Mr. Ota and Mr. Sacco were invited to attend this meeting to explain or clarify these items.  (The items were read by Don Meader; Ed Ota was not in attendance). Enclosed are copies of these items and numbers have been added to Mr. Sacco’s items for reference.  Proposals from Mr. Ota: (1) the need Aviation Corporation Liability Insurance.  The requirement for insurance is in our By-Laws (Section VI Budget and Assessment).  The cost is $3,600/yr. for $1 million dollars coverage which is a reasonable amount (roughly $20/aviation owner).  An individual homeowners policy may not cover a member in the event of an aviation incident.  It is in the best interest of the Corporation to carry insurance and is not an issue for the lawyer to review.  The general membership will have the opportunity to vote on insurance at the next Annual Meeting. 

The Board recommends continuing insurance coverage.  Motion to not change the By-Law regarding insurance was seconded and passed.

(2) The proposed by-law change regarding an Annual Runway and Taxiway Assessment Program was discussed.  The Board argued the question of the intent of the Covenant and Restrictions (which are essentially set in stone) and the By-Laws (which can be changed by majority vote).  

Motion to seek the written opinion of Hastings law firm regarding this proposed by-law change was seconded and passed.  

(3) By-law addition regarding removal of snow banks.  If this by-law addition were passed, it was of the Board’s opinion that any plowing done would be done by Eaglecrest Corp. and would be charged accordingly.  Removal of snow banks would require a contractor to enter the runway.  For those not familiar with aviation operations, this may become a liability.  The Board decided this item need not be presented to the lawyer for interpretation.  

Mr. Sacco’s items were then discussed.  (1) Current policy provides for ample opportunity for members to speak.  No change to procedure, no need to seek lawyer’s opinion on this item.

(2) The Board discussed whether an additional fee charged to aviators would be contrary to the intent of the Covenant and Restrictions.  It was decided to have the lawyer provide an opinion on this item.

(3) The Board decided to seek the lawyer’s opinion on the proposal on taxiway additional assessment.  

(4) Decisions regarding runway seeding need not be sent to the lawyer for an opinion.  Additionally, the Board is not in favor of micromanaging our contractor, Eaglecrest Corp.  However, Don Meader offered to ask Glenn Mason if he would present his current maintenance plan to the Board at the next meeting. 

(5) This item will be sent to the lawyer for a written opinion.  

Other:  Dwight suggested an “Aircraft Have Right-of Way” sign be posted near the entrance to Windsock, similar to the sign posted at Soaring Heights.  There are taxiways that cross roads in Windsock and a sign could alert drivers that aircraft could cross their path.

Public Input:  Motorcycles have been observed speeding in Windsock.  There has been a problem with four-wheelers as well.  If you know who the speeders are, please contact the Board and they will speak to the culprits.

Meeting adjourned at 8:28 pm.

Next meeting:  Thursday, 18 August 2005 at Gary Cole’s hangar

**BRING YOUR OWN CHAIR**

Respectfully submitted:

Kelly Jeffries

For Secretary Bev Mason

Received from Ed Ota – Proposals for Annual Meeting 6/11/05 for the WVAC.

1. Aviation Corporation Liability Insurance.  Do wee need it or not, as per Title XXXIX, Aeronautics, Chapter 422, New Hampshire Aeronautics Act, Section 422:12.  Copy enclosed.

422:12 Private Ownership Liability Exemption, - An owner, lessee, or occupant of premises on which private noncommercial air navigation facilities are located owes no duty of care to keep the premises safe for public use by others or give any warning to willful users of the premises of hazardous conditions.  An owner, lessee, or occupant of premises on which private non-commercial air navigation facilities are located who gives permission to another to use the facilities does not thereby:

I. Extend any assurance that the premises are safe; or

II. Constitute the person to whom permission has been granted the legal status of an invitee to whom a duty of care is owed;

III. Assume responsibility for or incur liability for any injury to person or property caused by any act of the person to whom the permission has been granted.                                                                        

2. A bylaw change of ArticleVI:  Budget and Assessment, section 3, Annual assessments:  for instituting a Runway and Taxiway Annual Assessment Program.  Copy enclosed.

Proposed Runway and Taxiway Annual Assessment Program.

Our present bylaw states ARTICLE VI BUDGET AND ASSESSMENT, Section 3 Annual assessments Each property owner with aviation rights will be assessed an annual fee to cover all budget line items passes at the Annual Meeting, excluding the following budget line items, runway summer and winter maintenance, taxiway summer and winter maintenance and any other line item which may be inserted into the budget pertaining to the physical runway or taxiway.  There will be Runway and Taxiway Annual Assessment Programs instituted to cover the budget line items runway summer and winter maintenance, taxiway summer and winter maintenance and any other line item which may be inserted into the budget pertaining to the physical runway or taxiway.

The Runway Annual Assessment will be assessed equally to each aviation member who uses the runway to be determined by the Board of Trustees.  The Runway Assessment will change each year to cover runway costs determined by the Aviation Annual Budget passed at the Annual Meeting.  The Runway Annual Assessment  will only be used on runway costs and cannot be used for other budget items.

The Taxiway Annual Assessment will be determined each year at the Annual Meeting and will be assessed as follows.  Taxiway winter maintenance will be assessed equally to all aviation members who use the taxiways in winter, to be determined by the Board of Trustees.  Taxiway summer maintenance shall be assessed equally among all those aviation members living on the taxiways regardless of whether or not they use the taxiways in the summer.  The Taxiway Annual Assessment will only be used taxiway costs and cannot be used for other budget items.  Each such member shall be billed prior to November 1 of each year the amount of each year the amount of his annual assessment for the current year.

3.  A bylaw addition to Article VI:  Budget and Assessment, section 3, Annual assessments: to require aviation members on the runway to pay for the removal of snow banks formed in the area between their hangar doors and the runway during normal snow plowing of the runway.  Copy enclosed.                                                                           

Add to Article VI:  Section 3. Annual Assessments.  WVAC member on the runway shall pay fees, determined by WVAC maintenance hourly rates, for the removal of snow banks formed in the area between their hangars and the runway during normal runway snow plowing, whether the snow banks are removed by WVAC or privately.

Received from Richard Sacco (May 10, 2205) – Proposal for Annual Meeting 6/11/05 for the WVAC.  Not in any particular order:

1. “All members in good standing, and their agents, shall have the right to be recognized and speak at all meetings, including Directors meeting of  The Windsock Aviation Incorporation.”

2. “Any Windsock Aviation Member who uses the Windsock runway shall be assessed Twenty-five dollars per Calendar Quarter or any fraction of for each one thousand three hundred pound (1300 lbs) of Gross Weight or any fraction of.  The proceeds of this assessment is to be used to offset the cost of regular maintenance.  All Fly in Guests will be exempt for up to two weeks unless they become Regulars and will pay same as any member.”

3. “Any Windsock Aviation Member who uses the Windsock TAXI Ways shall be assessed Ten dollars per Calendar Quarter or any fraction of for each one thousand three hundred pounds of Gross Weight or any fraction of.  All Fly in guest will be exempt for up to two weeks unless they become Regular guest and then will be assessed the same as any member.  The proceeds of this assessment is to be used to offset the Cost of Regular maintenance.”

4. “The Directors shall order the resumption of seeding the stressed center portion of the Runway beginning the Fall season and the following Spring and Fall seasons to be scheduled to take advantage of the water provided by Nature at those times.”

5. “No project requiring more that five thousand dollars shall be undertaken unless approved by two thirds plus one of the membership of the Windsock Aviation Corporation.”

